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EVANGELICAL LUTHERAN CHURCH IN AMERICA
CHURCH COUNCIL

MINUTES
November 7-10, 2014
Chicago, Illinois

The eighty-third meeting of the Church Council of the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America (ELCA) was
convened in the Council Room of the Lutheran Center at Chicago, Ill.

The Audit Committee met Thursday, November 6, 2014.

The Executive Committee of the Church Council met in the Epiphany Conference Room on Friday, November 7,
2014, followed at 1:30 p.m. (Central Standard Time) by worship with Holy Communion in the Chapel of the Lutheran
Center. The Rev. Jessica R. Crist, bishop of the Montana Synod and chair of the Conference of Bishops, presided; the
Rev. Stephen R. Herr, preached. Ms. Louise A. Hemstead served as assisting minister and Mr. Oliver W. Thul as lector.

ORGANIZATION OF THE MEETING
The following persons were present for all or part of the meeting:
Voting Members

Officers:

Pr. Elizabeth A. Eaton, presiding bishop
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Mr. William B. Horne 11
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Pr. Linda Nou

Mr. John M. Pederson

Ms. Meri Jo Petrivelli
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Pr. Jonathan Splichal Larson
Ms. Ingrid S. Stafford

Ms. Leslie J. Swenson

Mr. Oliver W. Thul
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Pr. William O. Voss (excused)
Pr. Michael R. Ward

Ms. Man Hei Yip
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Representatives of the Conference of Bishops

Bp. Michael L. Burk, Region 5 Bp. Stephen S. Talmage, Region 2 (excused)
Bp. Claire S. Burkat, Region 7 Bp. Shelley R. Wickstrom, Region 1
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Resource People
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Pr. Walter S. May, assistant to the presiding bishop for synodical relations
Pr. Donald J. McCoid, director for ecumenical and inter-religious relations
Ms. Jodi L. Slattery, assistant to the presiding bishop for governance

Office of the Secretary:

Mr. Phillip H. Harris, general counsel

Mr. Frank F. Imhoff, manager for official documentation

Ms. Sue E. Rothmeyer, executive for Office of the Secretary administration

Unit Staff:

Ms. Rachel Bouman, assistant director for leadership

Pr. Stephen P. Bouman, executive director of the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit
Mr. Mark D. Burkhardt, director for congregational centers for mission

Pr. Rubén F. Duran, director for new congregations

Pr. Ronald T. Glusenkamp, director for the Campaign for the ELCA

Ms. Christina Jackson-Skelton, executive director of the Mission Advancement unit

Pr. Rafael Malpica Padilla, executive director of the Global Mission unit

Ms. Evelyn B. Soto, director for operations and programs of the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit
Pr. Michael R. Stadie, director for Lutheran Disaster Response

Pr. Jonathan P. Strandjord, director for seminaries

Pr. Gregory J. Villalon, director for leadership for mission/candidacy

Mr. David C. Wunsch, director for operations of the Global Mission unit
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Ms. Linda Post Bushkofsky, executive director, Women of the ELCA

Mr. Doug Haugen, executive director, Lutheran Men in Mission

Ms. Beth A. Lewis, president, Augsburg Fortress, Publishers

Ms. Eva M. Roby, president, Mission Investment Fund

Pr. Martin A. Seltz, publisher, worship and music, Augsburg Fortress, Publishers
Pr. Jeffrey D. Thiemann, president, Portico Benefit Services

Press:

Ms. Candice Hill Buchbinder, Mission Advancement
Ms. Melissa Ramirez Cooper, Mission Advancement
Ms. Elizabeth M. Hunter, The Lutheran magazine

Mr. Daniel J. Lehmann, editor, The Lutheran magazine
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Friday, November 7, 2014
Plenary Session I

CALL TO ORDER AND ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA
(Agenda LLA.)
Background:
Agenda items had been distributed electronically and by mail. Additional items were distributed at the meeting to
the members of the Church Council and invited resource persons.

Church Council action:

Mr. Carlos E. Peia, vice president of the ELCA and chair of the Church Council, called the meeting to order at
3:00 p.m. He welcomed Mr. Vernon K. Veal, who had been nominated for election to the Church Council. The chair also
brought greetings from those council members excused from attendance. He identified the guests who were present, and
the Church Council responded with applause. The vice president drew attention to the meeting resource materials and
deadlines for new business and for removing items from en bloc consideration. He reviewed the proposed agenda.

The Rev. Wm Chris Boerger, secretary of the ELCA, made the following motion.

Moved;
Seconded: To adopt the agenda and to permit the chair to call for consideration of agenda items in the order
the chair deems most appropriate.

There being no discussion, the chair called for the vote.

VOTED:
CC14.11.15 To adopt the agenda and to permit the chair to call for consideration of agenda
items in the order the chair deems most appropriate.

Vice President Pefia declared the agenda was adopted.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
(Agenda 1.B.)
Background:

The minutes of the April 4-6, 2014, meeting of the Church Council were distributed to council members
electronically on Net Community. Minutes for meetings held in executive session were added to the protocol file in the
Office of the Secretary.

The minutes of the council’s Executive Committee meetings of April 4, 2014, May 5, 2014, June 18, 2014, August
15,2014, September 10, 2014, and October 20, 2014, were distributed electronically to members. Minutes for meetings
held in executive session were added to the protocol file in the Office of the Secretary.

Opportunity was provided for Church Council members to submit in writing any corrections for the distributed text
of the minutes to the Office of the Secretary. Proper corrections were entered into the protocol copies of the minutes.
Such corrections did not need to be raised in the plenary session in connection with the approval of the minutes.

Church Council Action:

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia pointed out the minutes that had been prepared since the April 2014 meetings of the
Church Council and its Executive Committee.

Secretary Wm Chris Boerger made the following motion.
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Moved;
Seconded: To approve the minutes of the April 4-6, 2014, meeting of the Church Council; and
To ratify actions of the council’s Executive Committee as indicated in the minutes of the April 4,
2014, May 5, 2014, June 18, 2014, August 15, 2014, September 10, 2014, and October 20, 2014,
meetings.

There being no discussion, the chair called for the vote.

VOTED:
CCl14.11.16 To approve the minutes of the April 4-6, 2014, meeting of the Church Council; and
To ratify actions of the council’s Executive Committee as indicated in the minutes
of the April 4,2014, May 5, 2014, June 18, 2014, August 15, 2014, September 10, 2014,
and October 20, 2014, meetings.

Vice President Pefia declared the motion was adopted.

REPORT OF THE PRESIDING BISHOP
(Agenda |.C.; Reference: Report of the Presiding Bishop)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia asked Presiding Bishop Elizabeth A. Eaton for her report.

Presiding Bishop Eaton said: “Thank you, Vice President Pefia.

“You have my report. If you were at the Conference of Bishops meeting [in October 2014], you will recognize the
first two sections. I will not go into all the details about all the things that I have been able to see, do and attend this past
year. A lot of that work will be reported to you in your committees and also by others.

“It has been just more than a year that Chris Boerger and I started. We told you the story last year of finding
ourselves on the elevator together. Bishop Hanson had just left, and we were saying good-bye to David Swartling. Chris
and I got on the elevator; the doors closed, we looked at each other, and . . . it was a frightening thing to see that we were
now the grown-ups.

“After a year, it has been a remarkable opportunity for me to see this church and see how the ELCA really does show
up. Across this country and into the Virgin Islands, Puerto Rico, and around the world, we do remarkable work together.
We are far more capable of doing much more together than we are apart.

“That is one of the emphases in the written report that I have given you. I thought in my naive way that it was all
wrapped up — we were church together, Team ELCA, Jesus was our captain, and things were fine — only to find how
quickly that can unravel, when there are certain neuralgic points touched. They are not the same points for everyone. So,
in my report to you, I outline some of the ways we became disconnected from one another, particularly after the 2009
Churchwide Assembly.

“Some of you were on the Church Council then, and I remember that those of us serving in the Conference of
Bishops were pretty upset with the Class of 2011, because we wanted the Church Council to take an action that we
decided would make our lives a lot easier. I am not sure that would have been the case. We wanted the Church Council
to require that any ministry policy changes would need to be accepted by the Churchwide Assembly by a two-thirds
majority. That was not the decision here; [ heard the reasoning for the decision, and I understand that now. But our sense
then, as the Conference of Bishops, was that the Church Council has all the power, and we are the ones who have to put
up with all of the fallout. We have no power or authority as bishops. There was a disconnect between the Conference
of Bishops and the Church Council.

“At the council’s retreat this summer, we said we want to work as a team. We will have a chance to talk more about
that tonight after dinner.

“I do know that the Conference of Bishops felt that the churchwide organization did not understand the kind of pain
that it was going through, trying to hold this church together. I found out once I started here that we, as the Conference
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of Bishops, did not understand the trauma experienced by people in this building and the deployed staff across this
church, when they saw more than 100 colleagues leave because of mission support constraints — a lot of that brought
on by the decisions made in 2009 but also the slow steady decline and the recession. So, there was real pain in this
building, and the folks here thought, ‘How come the bishops are angry with us all the time? Why do they not understand
us?’ Then I had the chance to be around with congregations. I met with the senior pastors of the largest congregations
and also the senior pastors of the congregations giving the most mission support — not the same people all the time. One
pastor, John Hogenson, said, ‘Over a couple of Sundays, 500 people were gone.’ I also had a chance, in North Carolina
last week, to work with the South Carolina Synod; and one pastor explained to me how this divided families in the
congregation.

“So, here we have gone through all this pain and trauma, and my observation was that we turned on each other
instead of turning fo each other. That is the culture we live in. This culture would have us divide into opposing camps,
and we do not live in a place that David Swartling would hold up as a different model. David would want to say that we
are a ‘both and’ church in an “either or’ world. The world wants us to be “either or,” and that happened to us after 2009.

“Someone did ask me what I wanted my legacy to be, which I thought was hilarious, but maybe there is one thing
I would like to spend a lot of energy on and effort in. (All of us could do this together.) How do we start finding our way
back to each other? How do we do that? Because we are a stronger church when we are able to do that. And how do we
resist the temptation, when our particular ox is gored, not immediately to say, ‘Ah ha, I know you did that intentionally’?
How do we resist the temptation that is so strong to begin to ascribe motive to somebody before we have even had a
conversation with them. Perhaps we should laminate Luther’s explanation of the Eighth Commandment and carry that
around with us all the time.

“Another thing that has become very important to me. (The synod assembly videos for 2015 will reflect this.) It is
a hard concept to work on. ‘We are church.’

“I have been in your synods; you have heard me say this a zillion times. I am proud of the work that Bishop Hanson
did to move us to be a church that is active and visible in the public square. Lutheran quietism is something that has not
always served the faith or us well. We are advocating for those who are vulnerable in our communities and around the
world, and that is important. We have to know why we are doing it and in whose name we are doing it. And how are we
able to do this?

“I even want us to take a step back further than that. Americans are such active and useful people; we always have
to be doing something. Sometimes even being the church is just another thing we do. I do not want us to stop any of the
work we are doing; I am not saying we are going to do that. So, some people got the willies, thinking I had said we would
not be engaged the way we are.

“At some level, can we hit the ‘pause button’ just to say, ‘Let us find a way to rest in Christ.” That is the source of
our life together — of our life period. Can we just find a way to do that?

“We are trying to work this into the synod assembly videos for 2015. Last year we were ‘church together,’ this year
we will be ‘church,’ next year it will be ‘Lutheran,” and the fourth year is ‘church for the sake of the world,” and then
I will have to think of a couple more things. We will have a chance to be around in congregations and in synods, in the
video. It is still in the concept phase, but instead of the usual format (which I think has been wonderful) showing
ministries and examples of how we engage in ministry as a church in different places, I think it is going to turn into more
of a call from me to this church to press the ‘pause button’ for a while, and see how is it that our abiding in Christ looks
across this church in a lot of different ways. I do not know how that is going to turn out, but we are going to give it a try.
Y our communication team is doing an excellent job trying to work with me on that. It has been very hard because even
I cannot clearly articulate what I am trying to get at all the time, but I am giving it a try.

“I put at the end of my report something that I did not give to the Conference of Bishops because I had not yet
preached on the Beatitudes; its meeting was before All Saints’ Sunday. This might be a completely bad interpretation
and understanding of what Jesus was trying to say in Matthew 5, especially in the first four Beatitudes — verses one
through 12 — when Jesus says that the poor in spirit, those who mourn and those in need are blessed.

“To our transactional culture, that makes absolutely no sense. That is just a ridiculous statement on Jesus’ part,
because how can it possibly be that those who have no hope whatsoever, those who have no possibility for joy, and those
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who have no access to God’s abundance or to resources in the world, how can they be the ones who are honored or
fortunate or other translations of paxapior? It just cannot be.

“This church, through a history of interpreting these Beatitudes, says, ‘Maybe this is a list of things we need to do
to be the church.” I do not think that is the case. I do not think the poor want more poor people, so I do not think Jesus
would want us to do that.

“One interpretation I am coming to is that, if these are the people who have nothing, then the only thing they have
(which of course is everything) is Jesus, and maybe at this time in our history we are coming to a point where all of that
stuff that made us part of the dominant culture is being stripped away; and maybe we are finding that we are poor and
mourning and meek and that there is a blessing in that, because it is not about us and doing what we need to do. We might
be in a time where God is pruning the church, and, to quote Bishop Hanson, I do not want to measure how successful
we are by how small we get, but could it be that now we need to measure how we are doing it in a different way?

“Wyvetta [Bullock] and I had this conversation, when she was working so hard to prepare her report for you; we
say in the operational plan — goal number one — that we are going to have our congregations grow, and they are going
to be diverse, and our members are going to be wonderful, and we are going to have all kinds of mission support. When
you take a look at the trend lines, that is just not what is happening here. Not that I want us to continue in that way
indefinitely, but maybe this is a time for us to measure growth in terms of how we understand Christ is engaging us in
a way that is far deeper than when we looked at the size that we were in 1950 or 1970 or even in 1988.

“I do get to go across this church and see you in action. Linda and I were at PLU [Pacific Lutheran University] last
week. There are really remarkable things we do with faithful people. So, when I talk about being pruned or going deeper,
I am not trying to chastize anyone. I just think that this is a moment that God is giving to us, offering to us to be church
in a way that we have not been forced to be, because that was not the reality.

“It has been a year, and people keep asking the same questions but in different tenses since my election. “What are
the big surprises? What have I learned? What are my joys?’ I hate answering those questions.

“One big surprise — I went through media training yesterday again, and I was surprised how many cell phones there
are in America. Everyone has one to take a picture with the thing. It is like confirmation Sunday every single day.

“Another big surprise is just how complex this church is. Most of us are familiar with our local congregations but
maybe not with other expressions. You are familiar with Church Council work. I am familiar with the Conference of
Bishops and the churchwide organization. It is really complex, and we really need each other. We really need Jesus, first
of all, but we need each other.

“It has been interesting to see that. Marcus Miller cautioned us, when we had a retreat for the Conference of Bishops
a year ago this past spring, ‘People listen to what we say.” You, as members of the Church Council and churchwide staff
and ecumenical guests, and I, as presiding bishop — people listen to what we say. I have learned that I have to tone it
down, in some cases, because I am speaking for this church and not just for myself. I want to make sure that I represent
us accurately and in a way that would be a blessing to this church and bring honor to God.

“This is really amazing, because we do not believe it. We are the last ones to believe it. We are so Lutheran. We talk
about grace, but we do not accept it. We do not accept the degree of respect and admiration by which this denomination
is held in such places as the Lilly Endowment and other places; it is something we do not believe. We do not think that
is possible. My husband is an Episcopal priest, and he would say, as Jonathan Strandjord has told us, that the way our
seminary presidents relate to our church and our seminaries relate to the bishops and congregations is far different from
the system in The Episcopal Church. It is really something that people admire. We all think we are going down the tubes
... deeply flawed and about to fall apart. That is not how we are seen.

“In this denomination, 69 percent of regular giving from members in mission support comes to the churchwide
organization for us to work together. That does not happen in any other denomination, except maybe the Baptists. I think
we are alone in that. People are stunned by that. I talked with John Wimmer of the Lilly Endowment. (Maybe this was
not such good news for everybody else.) They would like to say we are maybe one of the best examples of a functioning
mainline Protestant denomination in America. See, you do not believe that. We are the shining example. We have got
to get over that, people.

“There are a lot of gifts God has given us; everything that we need is already here. There are a lot of gifts, and we
constantly wring our hands and say, “Things do not work. The system is broken.” Certainly, there is room to improve.
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We can grow. We can change. But our starting point, our default is automatically that we are a mess. It is just not true,
nor is it helpful.”

The presiding bishop was asked about the criteria the Lilly Endowment used for its observation.

“I can give you a couple criteria, but I will ask John [Wimmer] for more of a list, because I would like to know. He
points to the relationships that our seminaries have with this church and the relationships that our people have with the
seminaries. Our people support seminaries. And it may not always seem like it, but they try to work with the Church
Council, with the churchwide organization, with synods, with bishops, with candidates, and that does not happen in all
denominations. They point to the mission support that our people remit as something that is just completely off the charts,
as better than most other religious institutions. I will try to find more of those and let you know.”

Another question dealt with the presiding bishop’s remarks about this church pressing the ‘pause button,” when
congregations seem to be constantly moving from one crisis to the next.

“That is a conversation that I would want to call the entire church to. People ask, ‘How are you going to . . .?° |
cannot do anything by myself. I wish I was the United States Navy, which, about ten years ago, had the whole fleet stand
down, because there were so many incidences where people were getting injured in work related accidents. And they
said, ‘Everyone stand down for two days. We are just going to stop this.’

“I get the back page of The Lutheran, which I found out more people than my mother read. Maybe we can start to
say this. We are so worried about our congregations shrinking, mission support decreasing or not being relevant. Maybe
we missed the whole point. Maybe what we need to do is say, ‘It is not about doing something all the time. It is about
attending to, abiding in and finding ourselves in Christ.’

“There are ways to get at that. I just do not want those ways to become more things to do. We do go from one thing
to the next. Bishop Chilstrom had Mission 90, and it did not seem to take off. After two years, they switched to something
else. We have to be patient. The Church has been at this for 2,000 years. We can be patient. That will be a constant theme
for me.

“I wrote that I used to get frustrated when people said they were spiritual and not religious. Maybe, when people
look at our congregations and other denominations as well, they see a bunch of busy, active people who are religious and
not spiritual. Why cannot we be both? We cannot be both if we are just going to do all the time, instead of finding ways
to abide in Christ. It might be that we will grow, but that should not be the reason why we are doing this.”

The presiding bishop also responded to remarks about meetings of the ELCA being surrounded by worship and
prayer as a way of pressing the ‘pause button,” and about the presiding bishop’s positive candor.

“I do not know if it was in my written report, but the Church Council has changed the way it does things. I started
here in 2005, as a member of the Church Council, and left when I was elected as a synod bishop. Then I came back as
a liaison bishop, and the culture had changed. Most of our congregations or synods do not have meetings where there
is a pause for prayer, where people actually tell the stories of their own personal faith experiences, where we pray for
each other. Reflect on your congregational meetings. The meetings begin with prayer. ‘Hi, God, now, if you would step
out in the hall, we will get to the real work. We will bring you back at the end of the meeting.” Start with a devotion, do
the real work, and end with the Lord’s Prayer. You changed things here. It is really remarkable. We already do this to
some degree at the Churchwide Assembly. I wonder if there is a way we can do it even more.”

Vice President Pefia thanked Presiding Bishop Eaton for her report.

REPORT OF THE VICE PRESIDENT
(Agenda I.D.; Reference: Vice President’s Report)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefa relinquished the chair to Presiding Bishop Elizabeth A. Eaton, who called on
Mr. Pefia for the report of the vice president.

Vice President Pefia read and reflected on Acts 10:34-35, and he led the Church Council in prayer. He drew the
council’s attention to his written report, noting the names given meeting reports instead of referring to them as exhibits.
He provided his cell phone number and asked council members to text him examples of things that were considered
radical several years ago but are now considered commonplace. He commented on many events since the previous
Church Council meeting, including the Conference of Bishops meeting. He described matters the Executive Committee
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would present to council, as well as recommendations from the Church Council’s summer retreat that would be or had
been implemented. He asked that all members of the council participate in the Campaign of the ELCA.

The vice president responded to questions about what should be sent to his cell phone. He and the Rev. Stephen P.
Bouman, executive director of the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit, commented on this church’s response
to the crisis of children fleeing to the United States from Central America.

Presiding Bishop Eaton thanked the vice president for his report and returned the chair to Vice President Peia.

REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
(Agenda L.E.)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia drew the attention of the Church Council to agenda items provided by the Executive
Committee.

CHURCH COUNCIL NOMINATION AND ELECTION
(Agenda |.E.1.; Reference: Biographies)
Background:

Mr. Michael Mason (5C) resigned from the Church Council. In accordance with ELCA bylaw 13.41.05. and
constitutional provisions 14.15. and 19.03., Secretary Wm Chris Boerger declared a vacancy on the council.

The Central/Southern Illinois Synod (5C) nominated Mr. Vernon K. Veal, Bloomington, Ill., from its lay male
membership to complete the term of Mr. Mason ending in 2019.

Church Council action:

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia called on Secretary Wm Chris Boerger, who announced that Mr. Michael Mason had
resigned from the Church Council and that Mr. Vernon K. Veal had been nominated to complete Mr. Mason’s unexpired
term.

The secretary made the following motion on behalf of the Executive Committee.

Moved;
Seconded: To elect Mr. Vernon K. Veal, Bloomington, Il1. (5C), to the Church Council for a term ending in
2019.

There being no discussion, the chair called for the vote.

VOTED:
CC14.11.17 To elect Mr. Vernon K. Veal, Bloomington, Ill. (5C), to the Church Council for a
term ending in 2019.

Vice President Pefia declared the motion was adopted.
At the invitation of the chair, Mr. Veal introduced himself and spoke of his experiences with this church.

PRESIDING BISHOP EMERITUS TITLE
(Agenda |.E.2.; Reference: Bishop Emeritus Information)
Background:

Voting members of the 2013 Churchwide Assembly informally inquired about the possibility of conferring the title
of “presiding bishop emeritus” to then Presiding Bishop Mark S. Hanson. The Executive Committee of the Church
Council, in consultation with the Conference of Bishops, reviewed related practices and implications for conferring such
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titles. The review included reports regarding the use of titles in ecumenical and international contexts and a survey of
whether synods confer the title ‘bishop emeritus’ to former synodical bishops.

Church Council action:

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia asked Secretary Wm Chris Boerger to provide the next recommendation of the
Executive Committee.

Secretary Wm Chris Boerger made the following motion on behalf of the committee.

Moved;
Seconded: To confer the honorary title of “presiding bishop emeritus” to the Rev. Herbert W. Chilstrom, the
Rev. H. George Anderson and the Rev. Mark S. Hanson.

Vice President Pefia presented the background information and the rationale for the motion. He drew attention to
the reports included in the meeting’s resource materials. He stated that three themes emerged from consultation with the
Conference of Bishops: 1) waiting until the Word and Service unified roster is decided; 2) appreciating the ecumenical
and global usage for such a title; and 3) reaffirming that such a title has no responsibilities associated with it.

Secretary Boerger and the Rev. Donald J. McCoid, director for ecumenical and inter-religious relations, expanded
on the content of the written reports.

Members of the Church Council and the synodical bishops present discussed reactions to the proposal received from
the Conference of Bishops, implications of and experiences with conferring the title “emeritus,” possible interpretations
regarding a threefold office of ministry, whether the title would be accepted by former presiding bishops, whether a
bylaw or continuing resolution was needed to confer the title and whether conferring the title was for the Church Council
to decide.

The chair suspended discussion of the motion to observe the orders of the day.

UPDATE FROM THE GLOBAL MISSION UNIT
(Agenda I.F.)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia asked the Rev. Rafael Malpica Padilla, executive director of the Global Mission unit,
for an update.

Pr. Malpica was accompanied by Dr. Rebecca Duerst, director for global health, Ms. Sunitha Mortha, director for
mission formation/relationships, and Mr. David C. Wunsch, director for operations of the Global Mission unit. Mr. Peter
Mack served as musician for their report. They presented the various activities, events and programs that the Global
Mission unit coordinates, with an emphasis on this church’s response to the Ebola virus outbreak.

UPDATE AND PRESENTATION FROM LUTHERAN WORLD RELIEF
(Agenda I.G.)
Background:

Lutheran World Relief is a ministry of U.S. Lutherans, serving communities living in poverty beyond the United
States. The nonprofit organization’s mission statement is: “Affirming God’s love for all people, we work with Lutherans
and partners around the world to end poverty, injustice and human suffering.” Lutheran World Relief works to improve
the lives of people experiencing poverty in Africa, Asia and Latin America, both in times of emergencies and for the long
term.

Since the founding of the ELCA, this church has provided financial support to Lutheran World Relief to help
strengthen communities through programs in agriculture, climate and emergency support.

Ambassador Daniel V. Speckhard (retired) became president and chief executive officer of Lutheran World Relief
on July 1, 2014.
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Church Council discussion:

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia introduced Ambassador Daniel V. Speckhard (retired), president and chief executive
officer of Lutheran World Relief, and Mr. Jeffery S. Whisenant, executive vice president of Lutheran World Relief.

Ambassador Speckhard told the Church Council about his diplomatic background and the emergency and long-term
work of Lutheran World Relief around the world.

Ambassador Speckhard presented the Rev. Jessica R. Crist, bishop of the Montana Synod and chair of the
Conference of Bishops, with the LWR Champion award in recognition of her support of Lutheran World Relief and her
service on its board of directors.

REPORT FROM THE CONFERENCE OF BISHOPS
(Agenda |.H.; Reference: Conference of Bishops Report)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia asked the Rev. Jessica R. Crist, bishop of the Montana Synod and chair of the
Conference of Bishops, to present the conference’s report.

Bp. Crist drew the attention of the Church Council to her written report, emphasizing the activities of the Conference
of Bishops and its members.

Mr. Paul G. Archer related his observations from attending the October 2014 meeting of the conference.

There being no further comments or questions, Vice President Pefia thanked Bp. Crist for the report.

ECUMENICAL GREETING

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia called on the Rev. Scott D. Anderson, an ecumenical guest representing the
Presbyterian Church (U.S.A.).

Pr. Anderson introduced himself and brought a greeting from the Presbyterian Church (U.S.A.), describing recent
events and actions of that church.

CHURCH COUNCIL JOYS AND CONCERNS
Vice President Carlos E. Pefia called on the Rev. James H. Utt, who asked specific people how the Church Council
may pray for them.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Vice President Carlos E. Pefia asked Secretary Wm Chris Boerger to make announcements.
Secretary Boerger provided details about the meeting’s schedule and deadlines.

HYMN AND PRAYER
(Agenda I.J.)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia called on Ms. Ingrid S. Stafford, who led the Church Council in prayer and in singing
a hymn.

RECESS

The November 2014 meeting of the Church Council recessed for Friday, November 7, 2014, at 5:37 p.m. Council
members gathered in the Augsburg Room of the Lutheran Center for a reception hosted by the separately incorporated
ministries of this church and for a banquet dinner. Council members also engaged in café conversations, regarding their
retreat of August 2014, which were off the record.
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Saturday, November 5, 2014
Plenary Session I1

Members of the Church Council gathered in meetings of the Budget and Finance, Legal and Constitutional Review,
Program and Services, and Planning and Evaluation committees beginning at approximately 8:00 a.m. in the Lutheran
Center. The meetings recessed at 11:45 a.m. for a Midday Prayer Service in the Chapel of the Lutheran Center led by
the Rev. Kevin L. Strickland, director for worship and liturgical resources, and for lunch. Committee meetings
reconvened at approximately 1:00 p.m. and adjourned at approximately 3:00 p.m.

CALL TO ORDER
Vice President Carlos E. Peia called the second plenary session to order at 3:45 p.m. in the Augsburg Room of the
Lutheran Center.

BIBLE STUDY
(Agenda Il.A.)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia called on the Rev. Richard J. Perry Jr., professor of church and society and urban
ministry, Lutheran School of Theology at Chicago, who led participants in a study of Acts 15:1-35, using conflict to
identify values and apply them to what it means to welcome others.

REPORT OF THE PROGRAM AND SERVICES COMMITTEE
(Agenda I1.B.; Reference: PS Agenda November 8 2014)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia called on the Rev. Kathryn A. Tiede, vice-chair of the Program and Services
Committee, who presented the committee’s report.

Pr. Tiede described issues the Program and Services Committee dealt with and recommendations it was bringing
to the Church Council. She provided updates on the development of the Women and Justice: One in Christ social
statement and the draft social message on gender-based violence.

CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY
(Agenda 11.B.1.; Reference: Corporate Social Responsibilities Chart)
Background:

The ELCA’s concern for corporate social responsibility is expressed through issue papers, investment screening,
shareholder resolutions and advocacy. Work of the corporate social responsibility program is based on this church’s
social statements and messages, as well as Churchwide Assembly and Church Council social policy resolutions. The
program functions in close cooperation with Portico Benefit Services, other ELCA-related organizations and the
Interfaith Center on Corporate Responsibility. The Church Council has established a processes for writing, revising and
approving issue papers that address specific social concerns related to investments and for developing social criteria
investment screens.

Oversight and implementation of the corporate social responsibility program are shared by the ELCA and Portico
Benefit Services and staffed by a part-time consultant. As part of a succession plan and planning for the future of the
program, Portico and the ELCA will draft a shared part-time position description and will determine shared salary and
benefit cost allotments, asking the current consultant, Ms. Patricia Zerega, to continue in that role.

Church Council action:
The Rev. Kathryn A. Tiede asked the Rev. Jeffrey D. Thiemann, president of Portico Benefit Services, to summarize
his report to the Program and Services Committee regarding corporate social responsibility.



EVANGELICAL LUTHERAN CHURCH IN AMERICA
CHURCH COUNCIL
November 7-10, 2014

MINUTES, Page 13

Pr. Thiemann explained the significance of differences between stockholders and stakeholders, as well as an
initiative to flesh out that synergism in a report to the 2016 Churchwide Assembly. He responded to several questions
about the concept and preparations for the Churchwide Assembly.

Pr. Tiede presented background information on this church’s corporate social responsibility program, issue papers
and investment screening. She made the following motion on behalf of the Program and Services Committee.

Moved;
Seconded: To approve the Private Prisons Social Criteria Investment Screen; and
To approve the amendments to the following corporate social responsibility issue paper and
economic social criteria investment screens, but to request that the original issue papers be archived
for historical and research purposes:
* Environment Social Criteria Investment Screen
* Extractive Industries Issue Paper
* Military Weapons Social Criteria Investment Screen

There being no further discussion, Vice President Carlos E. Pefia called on Mr. Paul G. Archer, who led the Church
Council in prayer.
The chair called for the vote.

VOTED:
CC14.11.18 To approve the Private Prisons Social Criteria Investment Screen; and
To approve the amendments to the following corporate social responsibility issue
paper and economic social criteria investment screens, but to request that the original
issue papers be archived for historical and research purposes:
* Environment Social Criteria Investment Screen
* Extractive Industries Issue Paper
* Military Weapons Social Criteria Investment Screen.

Vice President Pefia declared the motion was adopted.
Pr. Tiede made the following motion on behalf of the Program and Services Committee.

Moved;
Seconded: To affirm the proposed succession plan as a necessary next step injoint planning around corporate
social responsibility work between the churchwide organization and Portico Benefit Services; and
Torequest the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit and Portico Benefit Services to provide
a progress report in the April 2015 meeting of the Church Council and a final report with
recommendations no later than the November 2015 meeting of the Church Council.

Pr. Tiede described the proposed succession plan and continued planning regarding corporate social responsibility.

There being no further discussion, Vice President Pefia called on Mr. Nicholas A. Barber, who led the Church
Council in prayer.

The chair called for the vote.

VOTED:

CC14.11.19 To affirm the proposed succession plan as a necessary next step in joint planning
around corporate social responsibility work between the churchwide organization and
Portico Benefit Services; and
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To request the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit and Portico Benefit
Services to provide a progress report in the April 2015 meeting of the Church Council
and a final report with recommendations no later than the November 2015 meeting of
the Church Council.

Vice President Pefia declared the motion was adopted.
Pr. Tiede commented on additional matters the Program and Services Committee had considered.

PROGRAMMATIC MINISTRIES FOR ALWAYS BEING MADE NEW: THE CAMPAIGN FOR THE ELCA

(Agenda 11.B.2;

Background:

Reference: Disability Ministries Report and Youth and Young Adult Ministries Report)

While considering action to launch “the 25th Anniversary Campaign for the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America

as a major fundraising effort of this church,” the 2013 Churchwide Assembly added and approved:

To instruct the Church Council to add an additional campaign priority of encouraging,
recognizing, and forming lay youth and young adult leaders, and to add an additional $4 million to the
campaign goal specifically for the formation, recognition, and encouragement of lay young adult and
youth leaders;

To call on the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit to form an advisory team, funded out
ofthe campaign, to seek out and support the networks and efforts of lay young adult and youth leaders,
to include among those on that team lay young adult leaders recommended by ELCA congregations,
ELCA campus, youth, and outdoor ministers, as well as leaders from ELCA affiliated and/or
associated organizations at the discretion of the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit, to charge
that same team with searching for new ideas and fresh voices emerging in the church, and to charge
that same team with assisting in the acquisition of and advising on the allocation of funds received as
part of the additional $4 million dollars of the campaign goal seeking to re-imagine the ministries of
the ELCA through the eyes of lay young adults and youth leaders in the body of Christ;

The 2013 Churchwide Assembly also approved:

To implement the assembly action, the Mission Advancement and the Congregational and Synodical Mission units

To add a goal of $4 million for disability ministries, to advocate for inclusion of persons with
disabilities in the life of this church, to train leaders both clergy and lay so that they would be equipped
to work with persons with disabilities, to work with synods to create local committees for disability
ministries, and to equip persons living with disabilities for lives of leadership and service in this
church.

worked with advisory teams to develop two additional case statements for the campaign.

Church Council action:

The Rev. Kathryn A. Tiede provided the background information on actions of the 2013 Churchwide Assembly,
adding two goals to the Always Being Made New: The Campaign for the ELCA, and the subsequent development of a
case statement for each goal. She made the following motion on behalf of the Program and Services Committee.

Moved;
Seconded:

To receive the Youth and Young Adult Ministries Case Statement from the Congregational and
Synodical Mission unit;

To thank the advisory team for its imaginative, thoughtful and diligent work to form and equip
the ministries of the ELCA to reach more people with the good news of Jesus Christ;

To approve the implementation of the Youth and Young Adult Ministries program into Always
Being Made New: The Campaign for the ELCA as detailed in the case statement; and
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To encourage all expressions of this church to continue to consider ways to support the Campaign
for the ELCA in order for the ELCA to be better-positioned to do God’s work in Jesus’ name
throughout the world, for decades to come.

Members of the Church Council and resource people discussed fundraising, the vision and strategic direction of this
church for youth and young adult ministry, the process to develop the proposed case statement, the content of the
proposed case statement, the benefits and disadvantages of creating an endowment, details of endowments, short-term
and long-range ministry needs, and parliamentary procedures.

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia suspended discussion of the motion to observe the orders of the day.

Pr. Tiede noted that the second goal added by the 2013 Churchwide Assembly dealt with disability ministries. She
drew the council’s attention to the proposed case statement and made the following motion on behalf of the Program and
Services Committee.

Moved;
Seconded:

To receive the Disability Ministries Case Statement from the Congregational and Synodical
Mission unit;

To thank the advisory team for its imaginative, thoughtful and diligent work to form and equip
the ministries of the ELCA to reach more people with the good news of Jesus Christ;

To approve the implementation of the Disability Ministries program into Always Being Made
New: The Campaign for the ELCA as detailed in the case statement; and

To encourage all expressions of this church to continue to consider ways to support the Campaign
for the ELCA in order for the ELCA to be better-positioned to do God’s work in Jesus’ name
throughout the world, for decades to come.

There being no discussion, Vice President Pefia called on the Rev. Vicki T. Garber, who led the Church Council

in prayer.

The chair called for the vote.

VOTED:
CC14.11.20

To receive the Disability Ministries Case Statement from the Congregational and
Synodical Mission unit;

To thank the advisory team for its imaginative, thoughtful and diligent work to
form and equip the ministries of the ELCA to reach more people with the good news
of Jesus Christ;

To approve the implementation of the Disability Ministries program into Always
Being Made New: The Campaign for the ELCA as detailed in the case statement; and

To encourage all expressions of this church to continue to consider ways to support
the Campaign for the ELCA in order for the ELCA to be better-positioned to do God’s
work in Jesus’ name throughout the world, for decades to come.

Vice President Pefia declared the motion was adopted.
Pr. Tiede stated that the report of the Program and Services Committee would continue later in the meeting.
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UPDATE FROM THE CONGREGATIONAL AND SYNODICAL MISSION UNIT
(Agenda 1I.C.)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia asked the Rev. Stephen P. Bouman, executive director of the Congregational and
Synodical Mission unit, for an update.

Pr. Bouman spoke of several current projects of the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit, with an emphasis
on this church’s reception of children seeking refuge in the United States unaccompanied from Central America. He led
participants in small-group discussions of two questions:

*  How do you see your congregation and synod engaging in these series of issues?

e As the church responds to these children and families, what questions do you have?

Church Council members discussed details of how the ELCA was responding to this crisis in the United States and
Central America.

UPDATE ON TABLE AND FONT CONVERSATIONS
(Agenda I1.D.; Reference: Table and font: Who is welcome?)
Background:
In 2012 the Northern Illinois Synod memorialized the 2013 Churchwide Assembly.

WHEREAS, The Use of the Means of Grace (1997), the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America’s (ELCA)
guiding document on the “Practice of Word and Sacrament,” clearly states that “The Holy Communion is given
to the baptized” (Principle 37, pp. 41-42); and

WHEREAS, since the publication of that document the ELCA has entered into full-communion partnerships
with church bodies that do not share that same understanding; and

WHEREAS, the implementing resolutions of our full-communion agreements encourage us to extend
sacramental hospitality to one another’s members; and

WHEREAS, some congregations of the ELCA currently have Communion policy statements which would
effectively bar members of church bodies with which we are in full communion from participation in the
Sacrament; and

WHEREAS, some ELCA congregations welcome everyone present to partake of the Eucharist without
stipulating the need for Baptism; and

WHEREAS, clarification concerning Lutheran Sacramental theology and practice would be helpful in the life
of this church at this time; therefore, be it

RESOLVED, that the Northern Illinois Synod memorialize the 2013 Churchwide Assembly to
institute a process necessary to review and possibly revise the ELCA’s guiding documents concerning
admission to the Sacrament of Holy Communion.

The 2013 Churchwide Assembly voted:

To receive with gratitude the memorial of the Northern Illinois Synod requesting a process to
review the ELCA’s guiding documents on communion practices;

To invite members, congregations, synods, and the churchwide organization into conversation and
study regarding the Use of the Means of Grace;

To request the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit, in consultation with the Office of the
Presiding Bishop and the Conference of Bishops, to establish a process to review current documents
concerning administration of the Sacrament of Holy Communion; and

To request the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit to bring a report and possible
recommendations to the April 2014 meeting of the ELCA Church Council.

The Congregational and Synodical Mission unit provided a report to the Church Council, which voted [CC14.04.131]
in April 2014:

To take seriously the invitation to engage one another in conversation and study of The Use of the
Means of Grace,

To request the Congregational and Synodical Mission unit to provide resources that will help
facilitate that conversation;
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To encourage others to develop and share resources more locally, while guiding people to The
Use of the Means of Grace with the invitation to read and share it; and

To let the conversation regarding The Use of the Means of Grace serve as the initial step in a
process of review, but to delay any further development or implementation of a process until research
is done to assess the nature and extent of changing practices, and until a director for worship formation
and liturgical resources at the ELCA churchwide organization is in place and prepared to oversee the
design of such a process, both in scope and hoped-for outcomes.

Church Council discussion:
Vice President Carlos E. Pefia called on the Rev. Stephen P. Bouman, executive director of the Congregational and
Synodical Mission unit, who introduced the Rev. Kevin L. Strickland, director for worship and liturgical resources.
Pr. Strickland stated that a study resource on The Use of the Means of Grace had been distributed and was generating
interest and a wide range of responses. He received a recommendation from council members that the deadline for
responses be postponed one month to June 15, 2015. He responded to questions about the study guide, “Table and font:
Who is welcome?”” and The Use of the Means of Grace.

PERSONAL REFLECTION ON FAITH
(Agenda Il.E.)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia asked the Rev. Jessica R. Crist, bishop of the Montana Synod and chair of the
Conference of Bishops, to share a personal reflection on faith.

Bp. Crist related the experiences of the Montana Synod when its resolution of confession was delivered to and
accepted by tribal councils in the territory.

CHURCH COUNCIL JOYS AND CONCERNS
(Agenda Il.F.)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia called on the Rev. James H. Utt, who asked specific people how the Church Council
may pray for them.

PROCESS OBSERVATIONS
(Agenda 11.G.)
Vice President Carlos E. Pefia asked Ms. Marjorie B. Ellis to provide observations on processes of the meeting.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Vice President Carlos E. Peia called on Secretary Wm Chris Boerger to present announcements about the schedule
for the evening and following morning.

The chair reminded the Church Council members of remaining business in the meeting.

HYMN AND PRAYER
(Agenda Il.H.)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia invited Mr. Hans E. Becklin to close the session with prayer and to lead the Church
Council in singing a hymn.

RECESS
The November 2014 meeting of the Church Council recessed for Saturday, November 8, 2014, at 6:13 p.m.
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Sunday, November 9, 2014
Plenary Session I11

The Board Development Committee met at 8:00 a.m.

Church Council members gathered at 9:30 a.m. in the Chapel of the Lutheran Center for a service of Holy
Communion. Presiding Bishop Elizabeth A. Eaton presided, the Rev. Karsten Decker preached, and Ms. Marit Bakken
served as assisting minister. The Rev. Peder J. Johanson and the Rev. Kevin L. Strickland, director for worship and
liturgical resources, were lectors. An offering of $2,593 was received for Lutheran Disaster Response: Ebola Outbreak.

CALL TO ORDER
Vice President Carlos E. Pefa called the third plenary session to order at 10:45 a.m. in the Council Room of the
Lutheran Center.

REPORT OF THE TREASURER
(Agenda lll.A.; Reference: Treasurer’s Report)

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia asked the Rev. Linda O. Norman, treasurer of the ELCA, to present her report.

Treasurer Norman provided financial highlights for the first eight months of the fiscal year — Feb. 1 through Sept.
30,2014. The churchwide organization had spent about $390,000 more than revenue for the period. Current fund income
was ahead of budget by 2 percent, and spending was at 92 percent of authorization. Mission support in the eight-month
period was $29.8 million, which was on budget to meet the year-goal of $48 million. Always Being Made New: The
Campaign for the ELCA raised $27 million, which was 16 percent of the total five-year goal of $198 million by Jan. 31,
2019. Half of the campaign’s individual categories were on track to meet their annual goals, and the other categories were
bolstered by unrestricted gifts. ELCA World Hunger received $8.7 million, which was 10 percent more than predicted
for the eight-month period. The ELCA Malaria Campaign accepted gifts of $1.9 million so far this fiscal year, and has
raised a total $13 million or 86 percent of the campaign’s five-year goal. The treasurer reported cash flow within
management ranges and strong endowment funds. She noted that deferred gifts and investment returns were generally
positive but being monitored. She also provided details on these highlights.

Inresponse to a question, Treasurer Norman said disability ministries were included under ‘congregations’ and youth
and young adult ministries were included under ‘leadership’ in the report of major categories within the Campaign for
the ELCA. She pointed out where those categories were listed in her financial report to the Church Council.

There being no further questions or comments, Vice President Pefia thanked the treasurer for her report.

REPORT OF THE BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
(Agenda II.F.; Reference: )

Vice President Carlos E. Pefia called on Ms. Louise A. Hemstead, chair of the Budget and Finance Committee, who
presented the committee’s report.

Ms. Hemstead summarized committee recommendations included among the Church Council’s en bloc resolutions,
as well as other matters that came before the Budget and Finance Committee.

2014-2015 SYNOD MISSION SUPPORT PLANS
(Agenda 111.B.1.; Reference: 2014-2015 Synod Mission Support Plans)

Ms. Louise A. Hemstead reported that, since the Church Council meeting in April 2014, the churchwide organization
received mission support plans from synods for 2014 and for 2015. She noted that the committee had revised the
language in its motions regarding mission support plans to be less judgmental. She made the following motion on behalf
of the Budget and Finance Committee.
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Moved;
Seconded:

To acknowledge the decision of the following synods to maintain the percentage of sharing of
2014 mission support contributions by congregations for synodical and churchwide ministries but
estimating an adjustment in the projected amount to be shared: Grand Canyon and Northern Illinois
synods; and

To thank the bishops and synod leaders of every synod as they strive to be faithful to shared
commitments within the ELCA, and to direct synod and churchwide staff, including the directors for
evangelical mission, to deepen their partnership in efforts to strengthen financial support for the
Evangelical Lutheran Church in America.

There being no discussion, the chair called for the vote.

VOTED:
CC14.11.21

To acknowledge the decision of the following synods to maintain the percentage
of sharing of 2014 mission support contributions by congregations for synodical and
churchwide ministries but estimating an adjustment in the projected amount to be
shared: Grand Canyon and Northern Illinois synods; and

To thank the bishops and synod leaders of every synod as they strive to be faithful
to shared commitments within the ELCA, and to direct synod and churchwide staff,
including the directors for evangelical mission, to deepen their partnership in efforts
to strengthen financial support for the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America.

Vice President Pefia declared the motion was adopted.
Ms. Hemstead noted that several synods had adjusted their mission support plans for 2015. She made the following
motion on behalf of the committee.

Moved;
Seconded:

To acknowledge the decision of the following synods to maintain the percentage of sharing of
2015 mission support contributions by congregations for synodical and churchwide ministries:
Southwestern Washington, Pacifica, Southwestern Minnesota, Minneapolis Area, Nebraska, Central
States, Northern Illinois, Southeastern Iowa, Greater Milwaukee, South-Central Wisconsin,
Indiana-Kentucky, Northwestern Ohio and Upper Susquehanna synods;

To acknowledge the decision in the following synods to increase the percentage of sharing of
2015 mission support by congregations for synodical and churchwide ministries: Northwest
Washington, Eastern Washington-Idaho, Southwest California, Lower Susquehanna, Eastern North
Dakota, Metropolitan Chicago, Northeastern Ohio and Virginia synods;